
REGULAR SESSION, COMMON COUNCIL, SEPTEMBER 14, 2020 

 

Be it remembered that the Common Council of the City of Plymouth, Indiana, met in regular 

session on September 14, 2020. The meeting was held in the Council Chambers, on the second floor 

of the City Building, 124 N. Michigan St., Plymouth, Indiana and was called to order at 6:30 p.m. 

Mayor Senter led the Pledge of Allegiance and Councilman Ecker offered prayer.  

Senter presided for Council Members Greg Compton, Duane Culp, Don Ecker, Jeff Houin and 

Shiloh Milner.  As allowed by Governor Holcomb’s Executive Orders, Council Members Robert 

Listenberger and Randy Longanecker attended the meeting virtually. City Attorney Sean Surrisi and 

Clerk-Treasurer Jeanine Xaver were also present.   

Members Culp and Ecker moved and seconded to approve the minutes of the regular and 

executive Common Council meetings on August 24, 2020 as presented. The motion carried. 

The following legal notice was advertised on September 2, 2020 in the Indiana Department 

of Local Government Finance Indiana Gateway site: 
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Council Members Houin and Compton moved and seconded to open the public hearing. The 

motion carried and the mayor declared the public hearing open. 
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Clerk-Treasurer reviewed the updated rate and levy comparison sheet: 

 

 

 

She also reviewed the Budget Form No. 4: Ordinance or Resolution for Appropriations and 

Tax Rates: 
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Xaver noted that there was a correction to the Notice to Taxpayers, which now reflects an 

additional $5,000 as requested by the airport. The update in the comparison of levies and tax rate 

sheet reflects the additional of $500,000 in street paving in MVH fund (instead of relying on 

receiving a Community Crossings Matching Grant). The $500,000 paving was offset by reducing the 

General Fund cash balance as of December 31, 2021. 

Xaver continued with discussing the forecasted 2021 year-end cash balances for the funds 

support by property taxes, including the total amount unfunded by new property taxes, which means 

the funds will be spending down their cash balances.  
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She said the ideal is to have a budget in which the proposed expenses do not exceed 

anticipated income. For clarification, the Local Road and Street Fund and the Cumulative Capital 

Improvement Fund are funded by taxes, but not property taxes. Additionally, the Cumulative Capital 

Development Fund tax is a separate tax rate, although it is paid and distributed with property taxes.  

In the Unfunded column, the total is about $2.5 million which will be spent from cash 

reserves. This total was $1.9 million last year. She said the council will have the choose capital 

improvement projects wisely moving forward.  Payroll taxes, utility bills, office supplies, 

maintenance on buildings, and equipment or unavoidable expenses. That leaves personal services 

and capital outlay as the remaining expenses to modify, and if both continually increase each year, 

the city will have to choose between keeping employees, updating equipment, or funding projects 

that are outside of the “normal” scope of city business.  

Councilman Compton asked what year the last balanced budget occurred. Xaver said she 

does not know offhand and would have to research this information. 

Councilman Houin asked if the bottom section of the handout are estimates from the 2020 

approved budget, which would have been estimates at this time last year, and the top half are 

estimates now for 2021 year-end. Xaver said yes, that is correct. Houin said that today’s financial 

reports indicate that the city will have a cash reserve balance of nearly $9.8 million at the end of 

2020, which is nearly $4 million more than the city estimated last year. Xaver said these figures are 

populated from Gateway’s Form 4B.  

Compton said the issue is that this ultimately represents the city spending $2.5 million more 

than it will take in. Houin said he understands that but when comparing the figures to last year, the 
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city projected spending $1.9 million more than it would have in revenues and the city has actually 

spent $4 million less than the city’s revenues this year.  

Council Members Ecker and Houin moved and seconded to close the public hearing. The 

motion carried and the mayor declared the public hearing closed. 

City Attorney Surrisi presented Ordinance No. 2020-2168R, An Ordinance Amending the 

City Code Provisions Regarding the Plymouth Community Ambulance Service, on third reading. He 

said there were no additional changes to this ordinance and it remains the same verbiage as was last 

presented to the council. 

Council Members Ecker and Culp moved and seconded to approve Ordinance No. 2020-

2168R, An Ordinance Amending the City Code Provisions Regarding the Plymouth Community 

Ambulance Service, on third reading. It passed by roll call vote. 

AYES:   Compton, Culp, Ecker, Houin, Listenberger, Longanecker, Milner 

NAYS:   None 

 

Mayor Senter invited everyone to attend the groundbreaking ceremony tomorrow morning 

for the new manufacturing facility located at the corner of Jim Neu and Pioneer Drives. He also 

invited everyone to the dedication of 78 acres of Centennial Park on the east side of the covered 

bridge to former mayor Chuck Glaub. That dedication will take place on Saturday, August 26th at 

10:00 a.m. 

Mayor Senter said that the City has received donations from Crossroads Evangelical Free 

Church for $1,000.00 and from the First Brethren Church of Teegarden for $7,300.00 for the Safe 

Haven Baby Box.  He asked for approval of the receipt of these donations into the Monetary Gift 

Fund. 

Council Members Milner and Compton moved and seconded to approve the donations as 

presented.  The motion carried. 

Cemetery Superintendent Mike Collins said that earlier in the year, the cemetery department 

traded in their 1990 dump truck. When the sales rep came to evaluate the trade-in, he noticed the 

2008 dump truck and commented that he would be interested in trading for that model as well. 

Collins stated that the 2008 dump truck is too large and difficult to use in a cemetery setting. In the 

2020 budget, they had $16,500 slated to go towards a new mower that they have not purchased yet. 

There is an additional $11,000 leftover from the replacement of the dump truck because the quote 

came back lower than anticipated. Collins is also anticipating $13,000 left in the cemetery’s health 

insurance line item, as they anticipated having a new full-time employee with family health benefits, 

but the employee they hired does not have family coverage. He noted that due to the dry summer, the 
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cemetery has not had to mow as often which has saved money in part-time labor and the expense of 

gas. He requested the council’s permission to move forward with the transfer of appropriations from 

the cemetery’s personal services section of the budget to capital outlay so that they can move 

forward with trading the 2008 dump truck in for a more appropriate truck.  

Council Members Houin and Ecker moved and seconded to approve moving forward with a 

resolution at the next council meeting to shift these funds as requested. The motion carried.  

City Attorney Surrisi presented Ordinance No. 2020-2169, An Ordinance Regarding Various 

Cemetery Matters, on first reading. 

Surrisi also presented Ordinance No. 2020-2170, An Ordinance for Appropriations and Tax 

Rates for 2021, on first reading. 

Next, Surrisi discussed the potential for a proposed ordinance prohibiting parking in front 

yards. He explained that he has had numerous complaints over the years that parking in front yards is 

unsightly and a detriment to a neighborhood. He said the Plan Commission has discussed this and 

has a general consensus that this is an issue and has asked that it be brought before the Common 

Council. Surrisi noted that he did receive communications from resident Keith Gerrard, who was 

neither for nor against an ordinance, but asked that the council to consider unique situations such as 

houses located on corners where two sides might be considered “front” yard.  

There was additional discussion about what other cities have in place, as well as the property 

owner’s right to simply add gravel to their front yard and deem it a driveway. Mayor Senter said he 

will conduct some research and the council can continue the discussion in the future.  

Surrisi also brought up the city’s Zoom account, which he established with his own personal 

credit card back when the COVID-19 pandemic began and the governor’s ordered allowed for 

virtual meetings. He plans to discontinue the service by the 21st, which is the next billing cycle, and 

wanted to know the council’s thoughts on establishing a city account, exploring other options, or 

discontinuing virtual meetings.  

Houin said he feels having the means to hold meetings virtually is very advantageous to the 

city and feels it is important to continue this service. Listenberger asked if these services would be 

reimbursable under the CARES Act. Surrisi said he thinks it would be reimbursable.  

There was discussion about potentially having an open Purchase Order to pay for virtual 

service invoices. Zoom will not invoice for services that are less than $250.00 per month and 

requires a credit card for the services that the city would need. Listenberger asked if the city had a 

credit card. Xaver said no and she does not want one. She said that her expenses require a credit 
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card, she uses her personal credit card and receives reimbursement for the charges. Houin said he 

does not feel an employee should be required to use a personal credit card to pay for city expenses 

that are authorized by the council.  Ecker and Listenberger expressed being in favor of continuing 

virtual meeting services. Compton said credit card companies do have the capability of issuing a 

“credit card”-like service specifically for business that can only be used for specific reasons or at 

specific places. Senter asked if the State Board of Accounts allows cities to have credit cards. Xaver 

said yes and there would need to be a policy and internal controls in place along with the credit card. 

Xaver said that she had contacted BIS, the vendor for the current council chambers recording 

system, for a quote to allow people to attend meetings virtually. 

It was decided that City Attorney Surrisi will continue the Zoom service for one more month 

until an alternative solution is decided.  

City Attorney Surrisi next addressed the proposed Human Resources position. There is a 

decision to be made about whether the position will be outsourced or remain as an in-house 

employee under the Law Department. Mayor Senter discussed this with all the department heads, 

who were in favor of the in-house position. Both options are already budgeted into the 2021 budget, 

so there would not be changes to the proposed budget.   

Xaver said based on the current salary, pension, taxes, and insurances, she has estimated an 

in-house employee at $50,000. The outsourced contract from Henriott Group is $26,400 and she 

reviewed the items that they would be responsible for filing and tracking. Additionally, Henriott 

would take on the jobs that would eliminate contracts and fees the city is currently paying such as 

background checks, new hire drug tests, COBRA administration and random drug testing 

administration, all of which total an additional $7,000 that the city would save by contracting the HR 

work out.   

Compton asked if department heads would be able to contact them at-will. Xaver said yes.  

There was discussion about this being a newly created position under the Law Department. 

Xaver said the current amount of time needed for Human Resources is 8 hours per month. Houin 

said the human resources audit indicated that most of the Human Resources work is not being done, 

so 8 hours is clearly not enough. He added that with the other duties the clerks must perform in the 

Clerk-Treasurer’s office, it is obvious that the Human Resources duties need to be moved. Compton 

agreed that the audit proves the city needs to either have a full-time in-house Human Resources 

coordinator or it should be outsourced. Xaver agreed. 
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Listenberger said he is in favor of a full-time in-house position and he is in favor of moving 

forward in 2020 rather than waiting until 2021. Ecker said he is also in favor, and has been since the 

review of the city’s salaries several years ago, of having an internal Human Resources coordinator.  

Compton said he would like to wait until the next meeting to make a decision on this matter.  

Mayor Senter asked the council members to talk with the department heads and Clerk-Treasurer 

Xaver about the options and the council can discuss it at the September 28th meeting. 

Surrisi provided an update on the Stellar Communities. The next meeting is on September 

29th. On Friday, they received the appraisal for 500 N Michigan Street, which is a potential local 

Stellar project.   

Mayor Senter offered the privilege of the floor. There were no comments.  

Members Ecker and Compton moved and seconded to accept the following communications: 

• Minutes of the Board of Public Works and Safety meeting of August 24, 2020 

• Budget Form 3 Notice to Taxpayers 

• IDEM Letter Dated 08.31.2020 RE 1301 Flora St 

• Minutes of the Board of Aviation Commissioners meeting of August 11, 2020 

• Minutes of the Plan Commission meeting of August 4, 2020 

• Minutes of the Redevelopment Commission meeting of July 21, 2020 

• Minutes of the Urban Forest and Flower Committee meeting of August 19, 2020 

• Minutes of the Technical Review Committee meeting of August 25, 2020 

  

 The motion carried. 

 There being no further business to come before the Council, Councilmen Ecker and Compton 

moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting was declared adjourned 7:41 p.m.  

 

_____________________________  

Jeanine M. Xaver, IAMC, CMC 

Clerk-Treasurer  

APPROVED  

 

__________________________________  

Mark Senter, Mayor 


